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Phone 503-783-PLAY 29600 SW Park Place www.wilsonvilleparksandrec.com 
Fax 503-682-2995 Wilsonville, OR 97070 parksandrec@ci.wilsonville.or.us 

Wilsonville Parks and Recreation Advisory Board 
Parks and Recreation Admin Building 

February 8, 2018, 4:30pm 
Meeting Agenda 

4:30 PM I.  Call to Order 

i. Roll Call

ii. Approval of Minutes: January 11, 2018

4:35 PM II. Citizen Input

4:40 PM III. Frog Pond Trails & Trail Heads Plan – Pioneer Design Group, Inc.

5:05 PM IV. 2018/2019 Capital Projects Discussion – Staff

5:20 PM V.  Director Report – McCarty 

5:25 PM VI. Community Center Report – Stevenson

5:30 PM VII. Parks Report – Blankenship

5:35 PM VIII. Recreation Report – Behler

5:40 PM IX. Board Comments

6:00 PM X.  Adjourn 

Next Meeting – 
Thursday, April 12, 2018 
6:00 PM 
Wilsonville City Hall – Council Chambers 

Assistive Listening Devices (ALD) are available for persons with impaired hearing and can be scheduled for this 
meeting if required.  The city will endeavor to provide services, without cost, if requested at least 48 hours prior to 
the meeting.  To obtain services, please call 503-570-1530. 



 
Wilsonville Parks & Recreation Advisory Board 
Parks and Recreation Administration Building 

January 11, 2018, 4:30pm 
Meeting Minutes 

 
 

WILSONVILLE PARKS & RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD 

Jim Barnes, Steve Benson, Diana Cutaia, David Davis, Denise Downs, Kate Johnson, Ken Rice 

 

 

1. Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 4:30 pm. 

• Members Present:  Jim Barnes, Steve Benson, Ken Rice, Denise Downs, David Davis – 5:40pm  
• Members Absent:  Kate Johnson, Diana Cutaia 
• Staff Present:  Brian Stevenson, Tod Blankenship, Erica Behler 
• Guests Present:  Paul Fruin – 4:55pm 
• Approval of Minutes:  December minutes were unanimously approved. 

 
2. Citizen Input 

a. None 
3. Board Officer Appointments – Board 

a. Jim asked Steve and Ken if they had any interest in maintaining their current roles, or if 
Ken would like to be chair.  Ken declined the chair position due to a busy work schedule, 
but stated that he could possibly stay on as vice chair.  Steve said that he could stay in 
the chair role for one more year, but asked if there were any other nominations, first.  
Steve asked if Jim would be interested in being chair and Jim replied that he could if 
Steve was no longer interested in the position. 

b. Jim nominated Steve as chair, and Ken seconded the nomination. 
c. Jim nominated Ken as vice chair, and Denise seconded the nomination. 
d. Board members unanimously appointed Steve Benson as chair and Ken Rice as vice 

chair.   
e. Before moving into the Board Operating Guidelines, Steve asked if there was an update 

on the Comprehensive Master Plan and if another draft would be presented to the Parks 
Board.  Brian replied that the next version staff will see will be the version that will go to 
Council in their work session.  Staff is waiting for that next draft to give any more 
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comments.  Staff had suggestions after the first draft, including the suggestions from the 
Parks Board.  Steve asked if staff or board members would be at the work session 
presentation.  Brian said that staff would be there and board members would be 
welcome to attend. 

4. Board Operating Guidelines – Benson  
a. Staff reviewed draft V5 of the Board Operating Guidelines in an effort to approve it at 

the meeting.  Steve asked if any members had questions/suggestions. 
b. Jim mentioned that the overview looked reworded but didn’t change enough to be 

concerned.  He also questioned why the companion documents were removed and not 
referenced in the Operating Guidelines and why items from the Working Relationship 
section were moved into the Operating Guidelines.  Jim asked why those items from the 
Working Relationship section had been removed previously then put back in this 
version.   

i. Brian replied that the goal (from staff) was that the Operating Guidelines would 
live on year-to-year. As a result, the companion documents, including board 
goals, were not added to the Operating Guidelines as they would be updated 
each year.  The Working Relationships section was added back due to the 
requests staff heard from the Board. 

c. Steve inquired as to why the Working Relationship items, specifically the Board Needs 
from Staff, were reduced from 11 items to 5. 

i. Brian replied that several of the items were similar enough to be condensed into 
fewer items.  For example, the second bullet point in the Working Relationships 
section in V5 was a combination of items 1, 2, 7 and 8 in the Working 
Relationships section in V4. 

d. Denise added that, in her opinion, staff encompassed all of the original items in the V5 
version.  She didn’t see anything missing, just wordsmithing to make it more concise.  
Jim agreed that overall, it was well done, but added that perhaps some of the points 
could include a bit more detail, for example how item 2 in V4 compared to the second 
bullet point in V5.  Steve agreed that he personally depends on more explicit things than 
generalized things and would prefer longer versions of some of the points.  Denise 
added that sometimes being too specific can “put yourself in a box”, but by making it 
more concise, you’re able to pull from more areas. 

e. Steve asked if the Board should make changes to the document as they go or at the end 
of the discussion.  Jim added that he did not feel it was necessary to change the second 
bullet point in V5, just wanted to point it out. 

f. Jim asked if item 3 under the Working Relationship section about the opportunity grants 
was a typo.  Brian confirmed that there are two deadlines each year for the opportunity 
grant.  Denise and Ken added that the Board used to review the tourism grant but not 
anymore. 

g. Jim pointed out that in V5, 2.302 of the City Code was edited from V4.  Brian replied that 
staff made the decision to combine them since they were so similar.  Jim replied that it 
is City Code so it is not an option for Staff or the Board to make changes to it.  Steve 
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asked for thoughts from other board members.  Ken agreed with Jim: if it’s in the code, 
it should be copied word-for-word. 

h. Jim noted that the screenshot of the board webpage was removed, but he thought it 
was useful because it not only showed a photo of the members, but is was also a 
reminder to members that there is a webpage for the Board with information and links 
that are helpful for members.  Brian replied that the webpage was removed from the 
Operating Guidelines with the idea being that the webpage is more dynamic and would 
change each year, as opposed to the guidelines which shouldn’t change much over the 
years.  He asked the Board if that is something they would like in the Operating 
Guidelines or as a secondary document.  Denise suggested going with the secondary 
document because it is updated throughout the year.  Ken and Steve were indifferent 
whether it should be included in the operating guidelines or as a secondary document.  
Steve added that it would be good to include in a training manual for new members.  

i. Jim pointed out that in V4, it was stated that the board chair would provide new 
members with an orientation/training but that was removed.  Brian replied that the 
thought process there was that that would be the responsibility of the Parks & Rec 
director, instead of the board chair.  

j. In regards to the calendar, Jim inquired as to why the January bullet point about the 
vision for the department was changed to a mid-year overview of the department.  
Brian replied that January is the middle of the year for the department (fiscal calendar), 
so they felt it was more appropriate to do a mid-year review rather than setting goals 
and a vision for the upcoming calendar year. 

k. Jim asked about CIP projects as one of the goals of the Board.  Brian replied that as part 
of the budget overview listed under the month of April, the 5-year CIP budget list would 
also be included.  Steve asked if the Board would get an entire review of all CIP items or 
just the ones that the board flagged and asked for more detail.  Jim replied that they 
would be the forward looking projects, so they would look at budget for the current 
fiscal year, next year’s annual budget, and next year’s 5-year CIP.  Brian added that most 
of those CIP projects are going to be projects found in master plans, very few would be 
born out of nothing.  Jim asked for a general explanation of the budget process and at 
what point is the P&R budget putting out that first draft…is the April budget review too 
late for the Board to be included?  Brian replied that that process began internally this 
week and it will span through February or March.  Steve was thinking that the Board 
would have a February or March meeting with that in mind, to review the CIP items.  
Brian added that staff would take the Board suggestions about the budget, but 
ultimately, it would be Mike’s decision on making any changes to the budget.  Jim 
acknowledged that but added that the Board still needs to be allowed to make 
suggestions before it is too late.  Brian replied that the months on the calendar shaded 
in green are official meeting dates that will be held every year, but that more meetings 
will be added throughout the year, as needed.  Brian said that staff would look at the 
budget calendar and see when an appropriate time to present those projects to the 
Board would be.  Steve suggested separating the budget review out of the Opportunity 
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Grant review in April as they are both hefty items up for discussion and could result in a 
very long meeting. 

l. Steve asked for more clarification regarding the Working Relationships section.  Brian 
confirmed that 3 & 4 in V4 became the 3rd bullet point in V5.  #6 in V4 became the 1st 
bullet point in V5.  #10 in V4 became the 3rd and 4th bullet points in V5. 

m. Jim added that Brian did a good job of condensing the points and consolidating the 
language. 

n. Steve asked if the Board wanted to go ahead and approve the document with only four 
members present.  Jim agreed and made a motion to approve the Board Operating 
Guidelines with one correction: in section 2.302 of the City Code, add back the missing 
bullet from the City Code.  Denise seconded the motion.  Unanimously approved 4-0. 

5. 2017/2018 Capital Projects Discussion – Staff 
a. Tod confirmed that, as Brian mentioned, staff is just starting the CIP discussion for this 

upcoming fiscal year and most everything is part of the Comprehensive Master Plan, the 
ADA Implementation Plan, or life and safety issues.  He asked if Board Members had any 
specific questions. 

b. Jim asked about Project 9132 (Memorial Park Master Plan Implementation).  The City 
has $759,500 budgeted for this year…what does staff plan to spend that money on?  
Tod replied that a good portion would go to the parking lot project (by the Community 
Garden), but what is left will be rolled over to next year.  Jim said two items were listed 
as examples, but what specifically will the money go towards?  Tod replied that the 
Memorial Park Master Plan is broken down into 3 phases.  Phase 1 includes the bicycle 
pump track, relocation of the dog park, disc golf course, 2 parking lots, and relocation of 
the skate park.  Jim asked if there was a design for the pump track.  Tod replied that 
there is not a design, yet, as staff is in a bit of a holding pattern due to the parking lot 
project taking longer than expected.  Jim asked if there would be citizen input for the 
pump track and skatepark.  Brian replied that there would likely be open houses and 
public input to guide that process, but staff hasn’t been able to move forward until the 
parking lot project is complete. 

c. Jim pointed out that he was under the impression that staff would be reporting on each 
project at this meeting, as opposed to Board Members asking questions.  Tod replied 
that there isn’t much to report.  Staff could go through each CIP one by one, but it’s 
important to point out that while many of the CIP’s are in the Parks Budget, they often 
are involved with other departments, like Engineering, Community Development, etc.  
Tod confirmed that project 9146 (I-5 Undercrossing Trail) is complete and project 9136 
(Advance Road Sports Fields) is waiting on the school district to deed the land to the 
City.  Project 9160 (Stein Barn Structural Assessment) has not yet begun. 

d. Steve asked about pollinator gardens.  Tod replied that yes, while those are more of a 
Natural Resources project, they does fall under the Parks jurisdiction.  There will be two 
pollinator gardens added by the community garden/dog park area. 

e. Jim asked about the Boeckman Trail and Trailhead (Project 9156).  Tod replied that that 
project is more of a Community Development project and is moving forward.  The 
developers will be presenting to the Parks Board at the Parks Board Feb. 8 meeting. 
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f. Steve asked about the goats that are brought in to the parks to eat invasive species and 
where that falls in the budget.  Tod replied that that is a Natural Resources proponent 
and comes from their budget.  There were no goats last year as the herd the City had 
used in the past no longer contracts out.  Other herds in the area were too small, but 
the City hopes to bring them back this year. 

g. Jim had a question on the annual Play Structure Replacement (Project 9152).  About 
$300,000 was budgeted for this year, but nothing last year.  Is that spent every year or 
what?  Tod replied that much of that number will hopefully include Boones Ferry Park 
playground replacements.  All of the City’s play structures are listed with year purchased 
and need for replacement based on the year that it was purchased.  Tod added that by 
default, the Department does a pretty good job maintaining the play structures and 
have been able to push those replacements out year after year but the reason for that 
line item is to ensure that the Department has that continued CIP in there to replace 
those structures, when needed.  That line item also includes surfacing material that 
does get replenished annually.  There are a couple of City parks that the City does not 
own but does maintain that are in need of replacement.  Along with Boones Ferry, there 
are hopes to replace some of those, as well. Boones Ferry Park replacements/upgrades 
are dependent on the Boones Ferry Park Master Plan which is currently in process. 

h. Ken had a question about Project 9137 (French Prairie Bridge).  He spoke with the 
County last year and they did not seem on-board with it.  He also sat on the Marine 
Board for the State of Oregon and it didn’t sound like the State was on-board with the 
project, either.  He asked, “Why push forward if the people on the other side of the river 
are not on board?”  Tod replied that that project is not much in the Parks Department’s 
control, but more of a Community Development/Engineering project; however, it is also 
a Council goal, as well.  Ken asked why money was being invested into this project when 
the landowners on the other side of the river are against it.  Tod replied that he is on a 
technical advisory committee for the project, along with representatives from the 
County, and at this point, they had not spoken up against it. 

6. Director Report – McCarty  
a. None (Mike was absent). 

7. Community Center Report – Stevenson  
a. A new program, called Indoor Walk & Fit, has begun and runs through March inside the 

Community Center.  There are some exercise stations and the program is run in 
partnership with SMART, who provides pedometers to the participants. 

b. The Community Center received an add package in the budget this current fiscal year for 
a new A/V system in the multi-purpose room and that project is complete, except for 
some cabinetry waiting to be installed.  The system is operating well. 

8. Parks Report – Blankenship  
a. Staff went to the Development Review Board on January 8th and the DRB approved the 

parking lot design at the community garden.  There is a 2 week appeal period.  If it is 
appealed, it will likely go to Council in early February.  If not, construction should start 
mid-summer.  In conjunction with that, the Department has a grant for relocation of the 
dog park, so that construction would hopefully coincide with the parking lot 
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construction.  There will also be construction of a restroom as part of the project, as 
well.  It would be a single stall, unisex restroom, and there will also be a drinking 
fountain.  Main access for the lot will come off of Kolbe Lane.  Schroeder Way will have 
a bollard preventing access to the parking lot from that road.  The sides of the bridge 
will need to be retrofitted to support any impacts; however, the bridge is able to 
support standing weight already.  A gravel shoulder will be added to Kolbe Lane, along 
with striping.  The bridge will stay the same width, so it will be a one-lane bridge.  Parks 
Staff will add a path through Murase Plaza park (as seen in the Memorial Park Master 
Plan) off of the asphalt trail by the Grove Shelter and down into the lower end of Kolbe 
Lane in an effort to get as much pedestrian access off the top of Kolbe Lane, as possible.  
Steve added that the trail will help complete the loop around the entire park. 

b. The Boeckman Creek Trailhead Project will have more info at the February Parks Board 
meeting. 

c. Trocadero Park in Villebois is open but there are still a few things left on the punch list.  
It was a very long process to complete this project, but staff is overall pleased with the 
park.  The skatepark is popular and staff is getting good feedback from users. 

d. RP 7/8 is moving along and hopefully construction will start in the summer.  Staff went 
to Council on January 4 to update them and Council agreed with some of the reasons 
why residents were upset but said that these parks have been in the plans since 2003.  
Polygon provided some sort of settlement for the residents that were upset with them.  
Ken asked what the resident concerns were.  Tod replied that when the residents 
purchased their homes, they were told that the park area would simply be greenspace, 
not a developed park.  Those residents were concerned that the soccer field would be 
programmed; however, Tod confirmed that it will simply be an open sports field 
available for drop-in use (soccer, Frisbee, etc.). 

e. Jim asked about the cost of the skatepark.  Tod replied that it came in around $150,000.  
It was an in-house design, which helped save costs.  Pacific Community Design, who 
designed the park, had a skater on staff who designed the skatepark.  Tod asked if Jim 
and his son had skated at the park and what their thoughts were.  Jim replied, “less than 
satisfactory.”  He added that the biggest problem is that it has a top to bottom 
design…the bottom park is not as high as the top part.  Some of the elements are 
designed for very good skaters but in a community park like this one, you might want to 
look for something a little tamer overall.  Jim added that it was interesting that this park 
will ultimately be owned and maintained by the City but that there wasn’t much 
community input.  Jim shared that he had asked the previous Parks Director for input 
and information on the project but didn’t get anything until he was in Europe, when he 
received a last-minute phone call from the developer who said they were going to the 
DRB the next day so there wasn’t any time left to offer input.  Brian agreed that there 
was not much community involvement regarding the skatepark.  Even from a staff 
perspective, there wasn’t much opportunity for their input, which is an overarching 
element of how things used to be but hopefully not moving forward. 

9. Recreation Report – Behler 
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a. Wrapping up the first full week of Winter/Spring classes.  Unfortunately, a few classes 
did not run this time around, including some early-morning fitness classes. 

b. Daddy Daughter Dance is March 2 and the Egg Hunt is March 31.  Staff added a page in 
the Operating Guidelines that includes all department events throughout the year.  Erica 
would love to get feedback about events from the Board.  She also asked Board 
Members to let her know if they would be interested in getting involved in any of the 
events.  Steve said it would be helpful to receive an email a few weeks prior to the 
event, as a reminder. 

c. Erica is starting to plan summer events, so she asked Board Members to let her know if 
they have any ideas for summer events or programs. 

d. Steve said the Community Tree Lighting event was great and asked if there was any 
money in the budget to get ornaments for the tree next year.  Tod responded that Staff 
can look into it for next year. 

e. Jim asked if Erica had any ideas in general that she was looking for.  Erica replied that 
her background is more outdoor recreation, so she would love to add that type of 
programming for adults & youth.  Steve added that he would love to see a birding group 
that gets together in the parks in the mornings. 

10. Board Comments 
a. David might be late to meetings moving forward due to a new job based in Portland.  He 

won’t be back in town until around 5:30pm or later. 
b. Denise thanked staff for the revisions on the operating guidelines.  Steve agreed. 

11. Citizen Input 
a. A resident, Paul Fruin, arrived after citizen input at the start of the meeting but was 

allowed to speak.  He saw info in the Boones Ferry Messenger about the Boones Ferry 
Park Master Plan and asked for more information.  There is an online survey open 
through January 15 on the Parks & Rec website.  Steve added that he can go online and 
view each proposed plan and offer feedback.  Brian added that the different elements 
can be added in any of the plans and if he has any questions, staff is available to discuss.  
Jim added that each plan has a different focus, for example one has more active 
elements, another more passive.  Mr. Fruin asked if staff had received much input from 
the community and Tod agreed that they had received a good response, so far. 

12. Adjourn – 6:00pm 
a. Ken made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Denise seconded the motion. 
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